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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 23, 2014 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Joseph Pugliese 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Paul Bedard, Ronald Bohigian & Patrick Saucier, 

Alternates 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the previous meeting.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded. Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6083A, Application of Frank & Mary M. Fragola for 

an 85 square foot variance for an accessory structure under Sections 

2-01.A.1, 3-02.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 127 Maplewood 

Road, property of Frank & Mary M. Fragola in an R-20/25 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please? 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Good evening, Mr. Commissioner and 

commission members, Bryan Meccariello 142 North Main Street here 

tonight on behalf of Frank and Mary Fragola, 127 Maplewood Road. 

 What I’m trying to do is put the horse back in front of the cart 

on this application. Long story short, my client had taken out a 

building permit to enclose a back deck and to do some work around the 

pool area in the back. And, he asked the builder who is here tonight 

to start constructing the gazebo which is an accessory building to the 

pool.  They were building it believing there wasn’t a permit required. 

 Mr. Fragola said I think you need to go check and the builder 

went down and checked with Mr. Butler and Mr. Butler said you need a 

permit.  Go see Mr. Lavallee and get a variance because you are 85 sf 

than you need to be. 

 In the R-20/25 zone, 260 sf is the maximum.  He’s at 345.   

 What I placed in front of each of you is just a package 

containing the property information from the town website.  The first 

two pages is really just to demonstrate and show that it is owned by 

Frank and Mary Fragola.  It is an R-20/25 zone. 

 Page 2 shows you the existence of the pool.  The patio which, it 

is my understanding it is the old patio. I don’t think a full CO and 

therefore an assessor’s card has been developed, yet.  I could be 

wrong, but I don’t believe so. 

 The 3
rd
 page is the parcel map just to give you a kind of 

perspective of where the property is in relation to the other 

properties on Maplewood, Lucy and Hilltop. 

 My understanding is there are three letters that have been 

submitted. One is from 58 Lucy Court.  One is from 123 Maplewood and 

then 124 Maplewood.  Those letters are in the file and hopefully they 

could be read into the record. 

 The 4
th
 page is from the GIS map. It just shows the topography, 

the contour. It also shows the footprint of the existing pool area.  

And, when you look at that and flip to the 5
th
  page, you’ll see the 

aerial flyover which corresponds with what the prior page looks like. 

 You’ll see what it is. It’s the house to the left on Page 5.  

You’ll see the pool. It is apparently covered. This aerial photo was 

taken when it was not open. 
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 This gazebo, which is what it is, is inside that pool footprint.  

It’s on the patio.   

 And, then the 6
th
 and 7

th
 page, I’ve taken some photos.  You may 

have gone out there yourself, but I’ve taken a  profile shot which if 

you were standing from the road, that is what you would be looking but 

when you are standing from the road on Maplewood, you don’t see the 

back.   

 I submit this picture.  This is what is up there now.  Nothing 

has changed since they’ve attempted to apply for a building permit. 

 And, then the 7
th
 page is just the other side of it. 

 This is not an enclosed structure.  This is less than 1.5 

stories, so it complies with all of the other zoning regulations with 

the exception of the 85 sf variance. 

 This was built with the intention to make pool area handicap 

accessible.  In fact the location and the reason why it is right where 

it is is that’s where people can use the pool from the first floor and 

it’s pitched in such a way and designed so there is  wheelchair radius 

turns that can make it.   

 This is not going to be housing any vehicles, (inaudible), it is 

not going to be used as a residence which complies with the accessory 

use. Its primary purpose is a pool house but where it is where someone 

can sit and not to get have to get up and move out of the sun. 

 Just incidental to this, there were building permits that were 

used for the construction of the back on June 19
th
, 2013.  Kind of a 

work in progress, though.  But it is primary done November 22, 2013 

and one permit was taken out 12/5/2012, electrical permit. 

 So my client is not one to work without pulling the permit.  This 

just happened to be the circumstance. 

 I probably would’ve been here regardless if they had submitted a 

plan and said get a permit.  I would’ve been here for the 85 feet if 

this thing wasn’t constructed.  I just happen to be here because it 

was and they’re asking for the 85 sf variance. 

 We have the builder here who can answer some questions about the 

detail, if you’d like, for the structure. 
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 RENALD PERION:  107 Pinnacle Road, Plainville.  I own P & L 

Building.   

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is being built right to the print?  The building 

permit, right? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the gazebo entirely within the building lines? 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  What is the characteristic of the additional square 

feet that makes the gazebo handicap accessible as opposed to a smaller 

gazebo? 

 SPEAKER:  What it is in the back (inaudible) the wall in the 

back, the big wall, from the wall to make it there and make the corner 

accessible? 

 MR. WYSONG:  If it were in the 260 sf footprint would it still 

not be accessible? 

 SPEAKER:  I think that would be a little tight. That’s why we 

need the extra square footage. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Tight in what respect? 

 SPEAKER:  What? 

 MR. WYSONG:  Tight in what respect? 

 SPEAKER:  Well, from the side that goes around the stuff 

(inaudible) where we’re going to put the footing and everything. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: I can answer that.  There was an existing 

pool and existing poured patio.  This is right on it.  It is not a 

square foot. If you look at the photos, it is an L-shaped house and 

the pool isn’t. 

 There is a distance issue between where the edge of pool culping 

(sp) is and where this retaining wall – this retaining wall drops 

right down on the back. 

 So they had to make it wider to accommodate a wheelchair as 

opposed to being able to put it wherever they wanted to for a straight 

shot in. 
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 MR. WYSONG:  Okay, am I to believe that the hardship that you are 

presenting is for handicap accessibility you need the extra square 

foot for clearance, wider ramp access, the ability to turn a 

wheelchair around or a walker around. Is that correct? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, that including the fact that if 

you’ve been out there and the pictures show it, I didn’t do any map, 

but there is such a drop off they couldn’t extend it back so they had 

to keep it within the existing footprint of the pool patio. 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand that.  What he’s getting at is that even 

if you extended it on the other side, I don’t understand the handicap 

--- I understand you are looking for a hardship.  But I don’t 

understand the 85 sf is going to make a heck of a lot of difference 

when it comes to handicap accessibility. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  There is only a certain area to get from 

the house to where the pool is because it narrows out.  So, um, I 

again, we’re here --- it was being constructed with that in mind. 

 And, it is really, the handicap, I included that in the 

application because that was how they designed it.  The actual way it 

laid out was 345 sf. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am trying to determine the reason why it was laid 

out at 345 sf versus 260. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Well, they have --- imagine that square 

box.  They had to elongate that square box in order to accommodate 

where the edge of the retaining wall is and the width of the pool 

patio.  It’s not square.  It’s not square, uniform all the way around. 

And, they’d like it --- I take you back to – 

 THE CHAIR:  I walked back here um, I was there I think yesterday 

or the day before.  And, I guess it was the nephew that came over 

because they weren’t home and the nephew allowed me to go back and 

take a look. 

 And, again, I see where it is but I still don’t get the handicap, 

the necessary 85 sf for the handicap.  That’s my only --- now it is 

very well laid out.  The place is beautiful back there.  Well 

landscaped.  

 But when you are using a hardship of handicap, that I just don’t 

see the need for it. 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  The handicap is not the first hardship.  

It’s the contour and it’s how the back area was designed and laid out.  

They couldn’t --- it would have been really cost prohibitive to go out 

right where it begins.  If you walked out there there is a little gate 

between the house and this gazebo.  They needed to keep that as access 

and then as you go further to the east, it gets, that is where it gets 

tough inside.  So they had to, like I said, elongate it. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  For the topography of the land, right? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Yah, that’s why I showed you that contour. 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess my only point is I don’t have a problem with 

what you are presenting. 

 The only thing I am still struggling with is the handicapped 

accessibility.  You know, the 85 sf. The way it has been constructed, 

the way it looks is great.  I’m just, it seemed like handicap is a 

stretch but other than that, to me, it looks fine.   

 It’s up to the rest of the board. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Another thing is that he has a privacy fence around 

the whole pool area. 

 MR. WYSONG:  You can hardly see this from the street. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that’s part of our discussion.  Any questions 

we have of the applicant, we can ask him.  But I think if we have no 

other questions, we can do that when we bring it up as a motion. 

 MR. WYSONG: Is there anything in the gazebo? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  No. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Wet bar, dry bar?  Counter space?  Refrigerators? 

 BUILDER:  Not yet, no. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: No. 

 MR. WYSONG:  What do you mean, not yet?  Is that part of the 

plan? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: No. They’re going to put chairs and tables 

to sit at.  But it’s not going to --- there is a pizza oven outside 

which is part of the other area.   
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 MR. WYSONG:  It exists? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: Yes.  And, that was permitted, as well. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Well, we have dealt with gazebos that were, you 

know, 30,000 sf outdoor kitchens.  This is not one of those. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  If you look at the second page of what I 

submitted, this is not your typical ranch.  It has a value of over 

$650,000. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It is a very --- 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  It is.   

 THE CHAIR:  I think all we’re asking is what are the plans for 

that gazebo.  You are talking tables and chairs.  But you are hedging 

on what is going to go in there. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Oh, I’m not hedging.  Do you want to make 

a stipulation, you can stipulate that there is no wet bar or whatever 

else you think might not be appropriate and we can . . . 

 MR. WYSONG:  It’s not an issue of appropriateness.  It is what is 

going to be there, that’s all. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:   I mean, I could have the applicant come 

up and --- 

 MR. WYSONG:  Your hardship, your hardship is accessibility, 

handicap accessibility. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Right. 

 MR. WYSONG:  But your square footage invites the speculation that 

it is more than a place for a table and a couple of chairs.  I’m only 

trying to sort out what whether it is a place for a couple of tables 

and chairs or is it a place that eventually will have a built in gas 

six burner range or a – 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO: They already have that outside.  I think 

they’ve owned the house since 1975 and these folks are in their 70’s.  

Getting close to 70. They’re not looking to have a party. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Easy.  I’m close to 70. 

 (Laughter) 
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 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  They are accommodating the --- their 

relatives and some family members as specifically. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I take it from your answer then that the intent is 

not to build it into an outdoor, fully operational kitchen. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Right.  That’s correct. 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Well, no, because he already has that 

outside of the gazebo area which is fully permitted. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Thank you very much. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone in favor of the application? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Just the letters, Mr. Chairman. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, would you read those letters into the record, 

please? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Sure. 

 (1) Dated 09-14-2014.  To Whom It Concerns:  I live next door 

to Frank & Mary Fragola and know they have to get a variance to 

complete their backyard gazebo.  I have no objection to the variance.  

The gazebo is not in view of the property lines and is not even 

visible from my backyard.  If you need any other information, you can 

reach me at (X phone number).  I live at 123 Maplewood Road. 

Sincerely, (Inaudible). 

 (2) Dated 09-15-2014.  Dear Zoning Board of Appeals:  I am Jeff 

Pabst and I own property located at 124 Maplewood Road in Southington, 

CT.  And, I have no objection to the variance sought by Frank & Mary 

Fragola for their backyard gazebo.  The gazebo is not even visible 

from my property and they have been great neighbors and I cannot see 

any way that this project can have any negative impact on anybody.  

Please do not hesitate to contact me if you have any questions 

regarding this letter.  Sincerely, Jeff Pabst. 
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 (3) 09-15-2014:  Dear Zoning Board of Appeals:  I am the 

abutting property owner to 127 Maplewood Road, Southington, CT.  My 

wife and I have no objection to the variance application by Frank & 

Mary Fragola.  I have lived next door for over 30 years and they have 

always used their backyard as a gathering place for family and 

friends.  We ask that you approve this small variance at your hearing 

on September 23
rd
.  We are unable to attend this meeting but if you 

have any questions, do not hesitate to contact.  Pasquale & Maria 

DeChello, 58 Lucy Court. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6084A, Application of 18Fore18 Inc. d/b/a Hawks’ 

Landing Country Club for special exception approval to modify the 

previous approval allowing outdoor entertainment under Sections 3-

01.31, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Pattownwood Drive, 

property of 18Fore18 Group LLC in an R-880 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Dan Paradis, 200 Wild Oak Drive. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman, I have to excuse myself. 

 THE CHAIR: Yes.  Commissioner LaPorte will recuse himself and Joe 

Pugliese will be sitting in in his stead for this application. 

 (Mr. LaPorte left the dais.) 

 Okay, sir? 

 MR. PARADIS:  I’d like to discuss the modifications we submitted 

a few weeks about.  Before I get into the details, I wanted to give a 

few quick notes about the golf business. 

 In 2013, 157 golf courses closed in the United States.  During 

that time the golf business lost over 400,000 golfers.  Dick’s 

Sporting Goods recently laid off over 400 PGA golf pros.   

 So if you look around the State of Connecticut you can see the 

golf courses are struggling.  I want to point out that we wish we 

could have made the business work without having to build a banquet 

business and a restaurant. 

 We’d love to close our doors early in the evening and not have to 

have any worries later on.  Unfortunately, that is just not possible. 

 We realized six years ago that the golf business wasn’t going to 

work.  Actually, it was more like early on, ten years ago.   

 We’ve given Hawks Landing everything we had over the past twelve 

years.  That includes a lot of money and a lot of hard work.  We’re 

all proud of what we built at Hawks.  And, we’re also proud that Hawks 

is a family-friendly business. 

 In case some of you don’t remember or weren’t around, when we 

took over in 2002, Pattonbrook Country Club wasn’t exactly in pristine 

condition.  By the way, 2002, that as the exact year that the golf  
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business started an annual decline.  Every year since 2002 the golf 

business has gone down. 

 I’ll bet at that time many of the neighbors weren’t proud of 

mentioning that they lived on Pattonbrook Country Club. 

 Now, 12 years later, we’ve invested over $3 million into the golf 

--- into this business.  The golf course improves every year and it is 

comparable to a lot of the nicer golf courses in the area. 

 Our outdoor patio and deck is one of the nicest dining locations 

in the state. Our banquet building is a beautiful venue and we host 

weddings for brides and grooms all over the state.   

 As far as employment, we employ over 120 people during our peak 

season.  Most of these are Southington residents.  Many of the 

employees are high school or college kids and many are children of our 

neighbors. 

 A lot of the entertainers are also Southington residents.  We 

provide them with a little extra income as they play a few times a 

year. 

 We donated hundreds of rounds of golf including gift cards to 

charities and we’ve also helped raise over hundreds of thousands of 

dollars for charities. 

 We have customers coming from all over the state to each lunch or 

dinner, attend an event or golf at Hawks.  Many of the neighbors have 

told me they feel their home is worth more money because of Hawks. 

 Hawks is a place that we can all be proud of.  Our investment 

group, our neighbors and the Town of Southington. 

 Now regarding the application for the modification of our outdoor 

entertainment, since the town has received a complaint, we have 

received support from many of our neighbors.  I don’t know when you 

want me to submit this but I have letters and petitions from the 

neighbors that I’ll submit at the end, I guess. 

 Twenty-four of the twenty-five closest neighbors ---I’m sorry, 

twenty-three of the twenty-five --- one we couldn’t get a hold of --- 

signed the petition saying they are in favor of our application. 
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 I’ve met with the ownership --- since the complaint, we met with 

the ownership group and our staff at Hawks Landing.  We all agreed 

that we really didn’t need the loud outdoor music, anyway.  

 Dinner music is more what our customers are looking for.  They’re 

able to hold a conversation and still listen to music in the 

background.   

 We kind of got carried away with the bands.   We’re not asking 

for any more, you know, loud --- we call them loud bands --- than we 

had in our original application. 

 We did hold a neighborhood meeting to discuss the noise issues.  

I would guess fifteen to twenty neighbors attended.  At that point we 

presented what we were going to present to the ZBA here today. 

 We made some adjustments --- we made one adjustment to the 

application and then submitted it to you guys. 

 From that neighborhood meeting we started an email list where we 

now notify the neighbors of what is going on at Hawks.   

 We also started working with one of the neighbors closest to the 

property. He agreed to help us monitor the noise and has been doing so 

since that day. 

 At that time we also included a proposed solution --- I’m sorry.  

At that time we implemented a proposed solution which would basically 

--- exactly what we submitted here for a couple of weeks until we 

voluntarily stopped a couple of weeks early. 

 September 3
rd
, Wednesday, September 3

rd
, we had one our loudest 

bands that play.  Kyle Niles a band.  I can’t think of the name.   At 

that --- Jamie had sent an email to our neighbor monitor and asked if 

he could monitor the noise and let us know.  We also asked the band to 

play at a reasonable level, lower the volume than at what they 

normally would play. 

 We received an email back from the neighbor saying that they 

didn’t hear anything.  But again, this is one of our louder bands and 

not the dinner music that we are proposing.  He didn’t hear anything 

and thank you folks for your work and your consideration.  We had a 

very peaceful evening. 

 So, basically, all we did differently at that point was we asked 

the band to play lower.  The customers on the patio and deck were just  
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as happy --- probably happier --- because they were able to talk while 

the band was playing. 

 Again, this was one of the louder bands.  This is one of the 

bands we are proposing just ten times a year.  

 The dinner music entertainment plays at a much lower volume and 

will not be able to be heard from outside the area. 

 So, to summarize our proposal, we are definitely okay with 

limiting the loud music and the bands to ten times a year. 

 We feel strongly that we should be able to have the proposed 

dinner music bands or entertainment as often as we need which could be 

any night. 

 I want to make sure that I remind you that the dinner music is 

music that we can only hear on the deck and the patio and it’s not so 

loud that you can’t have a conversation.  And, the neighbors would not 

be able to hear it.  We’ve tested that a few times.  Even in our 

parking lot you can’t hear it. 

 Stopping the music at 10:00 is definitely not a problem.  We 

understand we exceeded that in the past.  And, 8:00 pm on Sundays is 

also fine.  Although, I don’t think that is what we submitted.  Ten 

o’clock is fine. 

 I’d just like to end with, as you all are aware, I’m sure, golf 

courses all over the country are struggling.  Many courses have been 

sold to developers and many are asking the state for tax rebates and 

we’ve been asked to participate in that.   

 All we are asking for here is to have bands ten times a year.  To 

have dinner style music anytime we want, as often as we want.  And, 

this is music, again, that our neighbors wouldn’t hear.  And, all of 

this would end by 10:00. 

 We feel that this is a very reasonable request and it is proven 

by the support of our neighbors.  I have signed petitions from twenty-

four of the twenty-six or twenty-seven closest neighbors and I have 

letters from eleven of the neighbors here I’d like to submit. 

 (Submittal) 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do we want to read all of those into the 

record? 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I think we can say that they’re all 

in agreement --- if you just confirm that they are all in agreement.   

 Certainly, they’ll be on the record. 

 THE CHAIR: Well, we’ll definitely have them as an exhibit in the 

record. 

 MR. PARADIS:  That was it for me.  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, all right. 

 I guess we have maybe some questions. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A couple of questions.  On your --- you describe 

the small bands and the larger bands.  You describe the larger bands 

at three (+) pieces.  Does that mean that the smaller bands are less 

than three pieces? 

 MR. PARADIS:  I did not want to put a number on there because um, 

you sometimes get guys who come in with, you know, playing ---what do 

you call those things?  Cymbals?  Not cymbals --- small --- what do 

they call them? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  A triangle. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, just small things that you might call a piece 

but they’re really not.  We’ve had some bands like that on the deck 

that are quiet, but they have, there is three pieces. 

 I felt like the most important part of that is that they’re 

quiet.  You can’t hear them outside the deck. 

 And, I know we, you know, thought of trying to quantify it by, 

you know, some type of amplifier in ---the only way I can quantify it 

is you can’t hear them.  If you’re out in the parking lot you can’t 

hear them playing. So if we can’t hear them in the parking lot, we can 

assume that the neighbors can’t hear them. 

 So, I don’t know what to say for the number of pieces. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.   Just in terms of seasonal limitations, I 

didn’t know --- I mean, isn’t the weather a limitation?  If we were to 

say April 1
st
 to November 15

th
? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yes, definitely. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That’d be all right? 
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 MR. PARADIS:  That’d be fine. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And with regard to the larger bands, it says larger 

bands with full amplification.  What if we were to say with 

amplification at low volume, only, to be directed at the structure on 

the top so the amplification is going toward --- 

 MR. PARADIS: Yah, I can also add to that.  I didn’t mention this, 

but what happened this year is we built a pavilion --- I think I 

mentioned it last meeting, that we intended to use for a kitchen.  We 

ended up thinking it was a great location for a band.  We put the band 

in there.  The band was playing towards the customers on the patio and 

we thought that was great.  Well, I think that mentioned that 

backfired for two reasons.  (1) The sound, they had to play louder to 

get the music to the customers and (2) the sound was going out the 

back and the sides of the pavilion.  If they were on the deck they 

would have been lower. 

 However, given all that, we would like to play in the pavilion 

and we have plans and I don’t know how I missed that --- I was 

supposed to mention that --- we are going to soundproof that pavilion 

by the beginning of next year. 

 So, to answer your question, Matt:  yes, we will direct the music 

towards the patio and deck and that pavilion will be soundproofed by 

next year. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, with regard to the bands, would you limit that 

to Friday and Saturday, if they’re larger bands?  On weeknights, 

people work. 

 MR. PARADIS:  I would rather not because Wednesday is a real 

popular night.  And, it is again, we end at ten – 10:00.  I’d prefer 

to, if it would be okay to limiting it to Wednesdays, Fridays and 

Saturdays. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: That’s better than anytime.  

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, that’s fine.  Wednesday, Friday, Saturday. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, in terms of the emails, would you be able to 

send those still a week in advance? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Well, I plan --- we normally do a band schedule 

early in the year. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. PARADIS:  So, we can send it out early in the year. 

 Now, I also have to note that sometimes the bands cancel or 

something changes, so you know, at that point --- for example, a band 

could cancel the day before and we have to get somebody in. So if that 

does happen, we’d get the notification out right away. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you know there is a band in there and they 

cancel, there is just another band. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Well, it could be a band that --- could’ve been a 

low volume band and now we’re replacing it with a high volume band.  

So, we know we’ve got the ten limit.  But it could be a case where we 

have to notify them that you saw on the schedule it was going to be a 

guitarist but now it’s going to be a big band. That information could 

come a day in advance. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   And, I think previously we had the approval for a 

year renewable annually.  I would imagine with this kind of change 

we’d do the same thing. 

 MR. PARADIS:  I would, we would prefer that because I would want 

to come back next year with some changes, but we want to go this year 

with showing you with that the neighbors are going to be happy.  If 

they’re not --- if they are not happy, you’re going to hear from them.  

So we welcome an annual renewal. 

 THE CHAIR:  Did we talk about the – was the agreement --- as part 

of this, you said minor amplification.  The problem with the word 

“minor” is that is like “maybe”.  Now, no lawyer is going to take that 

to court. 

 I would rather, you know, what is happening is you’re asking— 

you’re not giving us anything other than --- I mean, you are asking 

for more and you are not giving us anything.   

 What I’m asking --- I’m just questioning why we can’t go with no 

amplification for the small groups. 

 And, you are talking full amplification on the large bands. 

 MR. PARADIS:  But we could limit --- the large band – 

 THE CHAIR:  There is no way to go “minor” amplification.  It is 

either full amplification or no amplification. 
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 MR. PARADIS:  Well, no. That’s not entirely true because the 

smaller entertainers that play on there, they come with, you know, 

equipment that is this big (indicating).  And, the bigger bands they 

come with these huge, you know, amplifiers.  So it is, I mean, if you 

want to limit like they can’t bring an amplifier 4’ tall and you know, 

they can only be 2’ tall that would make sense. 

 THE CHAIR:  The only way to limit it is by decibels and there’s 

no way we can measure that. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Well, we have an – 

 THE CHAIR:  The town can’t measure it. 

 MR. PARADIS:  We do have a decibel meter if we had to measure it 

that way but – the larger bands again, we could limit --- I don’t know 

how to say this, but they have these you know, towers that 

(indicating) tall and we can them to turn it to halfway which is what 

we did with that band on that Wednesday night with no complaints.  I 

don’t know if any, if the customers even noticed.  So that is not a 

problem for the bigger bands. 

 Even though, you know, I don’t think you are requiring any 

limitations on the louder bands, we’re still going to comply --- we 

are still going to do the best we can so the neighbors don’t hear it. 

 And that is why we did that test on that Wednesday night. 

 And, I’ve told the neighbors we are going to do that.  So, even 

with the louder bands we are going to do the best we can so you can’t 

hear it.  

 The lower bands, I don’t know how to explain it other than you 

can’t hear it --- you are on the --- if you’ve been to Hawks, you are 

on the deck or the patio and you can hear it from that area. 

 First let me say we’ve had some of the bigger bands on the deck 

in the past.  So you can’t go by the past.  Some of the bigger bands 

want to play on the deck.  Now the big   bands which we’ve identified 

will have to play in the pavilion and the smaller bands will play on 

the deck and they have to play at a volume so that people can hold a 

conversation when they’re there. 

 I don’t know how to explain it other than if you talk, you mean, 

in that area, if you’re up by a Pro Shop and you can’t hear them, if  
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you’re by the parking lot and you can’t hear it, then I don’t know 

what the problem would be. 

 I think the neighbors would, unless they are there, they are not 

even going to know its happening. 

 And, we’ve --- I know you are looking for something you can 

quantify, but we’ve had them on and we’ve walked out in the parking 

lot and you can’t hear them at all.  You can’t even hear them at the 

Pro Shop. 

 So – 

 THE CHAIR:  Clarify one thing:  the large bands are going to play 

where? 

 MR. PARADIS:  In the pavilion. 

 THE CHAIR:  In the pavilion. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the music will be directed toward --- 

 MR. PARADIS:  The music will be directed – again that was, sounds 

great but until we soundproof the room, it actually would backfire 

because it comes out the back the loudest.  And, we will soundproof 

that room for next year. 

 THE CHAIR: And, the small bands will play? 

 MR. PARADIS:  They’ll play on the deck.  Not on the patio.  On 

the deck which is closest to the clubhouse. 

 So our intent there is that you would  --- it would be loud 

enough that everybody could hear it, but not so loud that you can’t 

talk. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: So, we could say amplification at low volume. 

 MR. PARADIS:  At low volume. Yah.  That would be fine.  At low 

volume would be fine. 

 I just wanted to add, if we don’t do what we have here, you know, 

right now you’re going to have one neighbor speak against us, if we 

don’t do what we have proposed here, you’ll have probably fifty people 

speak against.  I know you don’t want that.  But we don’t want it.  

What would be the reason that we would want that?  That would mean  
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that we could get shut down.  We have every reason in the world to 

make sure we comply with what we’ve proposed here. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have a question for you.  I am bothered by your 

statement that says bands description, larger bands are three (+) 

pieces with full amplification.  That sounds to me like nobody is 

going to like that. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, you are right.  We can  put – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I was going to say with amplification at low 

volume. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Well, this is the larger bands.  Can we put medium 

volume? 

 (Laughter) 

 I mean, we can’t have low volume because you’re in the pavilion 

and nobody would hear it.  On the deck low volume is fine.   

 But I just want to make sure, the dinner music, low volume is 

fine, okay? 

 The bands, low volume would be a problem.  Because they are set 

away about 20 yards from the patio. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think you said at half volume. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Half volume is fine. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: I think the goal we all want is to not be a bad 

neighbor. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Exactly.  And, again, nobody will look worse than 

me when we’re a bad neighbor and people flood this place next year 

saying hey, Dan said you’re going to do all this stuff and he didn’t 

do it.  

 And, then you are going to say, well you guys can’t play music at 

all.  

 I’m not sure what reason we would have to screw that up. 

 Let me just say, I admit that we --- you know, you are going to 

hear that we didn’t comply with this. We had ten bands before.  I t 

old you at the last meeting and I’ll say it again.  We got carried 

away.  We didn’t pay attention to it.  Other than a few phone calls  
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from a couple of neighbors we didn’t have a lot of complaints.  The 

town didn’t hear complaints.  I think you guys will all agree we’ve 

been here for 12 years.  And, I think the town has been called four 

times.  Three by the same person in the last six weeks.  That’s it.  I 

mean, I think that is a pretty good business if the town has got to 

get involved once in 12 years. 

 And, I am proud of that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you planning on having any large bands in 2014?  

You said you are doing the soundproofing in 2015. 

 MR. PARADIS:  No, we are not going to have any loud bands this 

year. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, then I should say the larger bands will be 

commencing in 2015, but the dinner music --- 

 MR. PARADIS:  The dinner music I’d like to do this year.  The 

loud bands we don’t need to do. 

 Normally we do a band on Wednesday nights which was a loud band 

and we’ve already cancelled them.  So, we don’t have any problems 

going with dinner music type bands for the rest of the year. 

 Only a couple of weeks left. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we said April 1 to November 15
th
. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, and that’s great to do that.  We might get a 

year where November 15
th
 makes sense, but realistically, you know, the 

end of October is even stretching it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 Please come forward and state your name and address for the 

record. 

 JOE GIETEK/WALTER GIETEK:  A lot of feedback on this thing.  

Walter Gietek, 292 Pattonwood Drive. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. GIETEK:  And, I am not even sure if I am in the right place, 

so just bare with me and if I’m out of order, just ship me out. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  We wouldn’t do that. 

 MR. GIETEK:  Okay.  So here is the deal.  I’ve known Dan or a 

long time.  I wish him nothing but just tremendous success.  I’m 

reserved about this because um, I have issue with some of the sound 

that comes from Hawk’s Landings venues. 

 And, probably have for a number of years but just didn’t --- you 

know, it started out years ago and it started out rather innocuous.  

It’s in the background.  You’re in your yard.  You hear it during the 

day.  It’s a hell of a lot better than hearing gunshots in some inner-

city, I’m sure.  But you learn to live with it. 

 And, then the evening comes and it is still there and its 

rumbling and before you know it, a couple of years go by and you 

realize that you’ve been intruded by this music. 

 But you live with it.  And, you don’t know that, hey, maybe you 

should complain. 

 So it’s been there for a while.  And, um, ever since this issue 

came up which is probably about a month ago, I would say, that this 

issue came to the forefront, Dan reached out to a number of neighbors 

and I was one of those. 

 And, he said that okay, you know, we’ve kind of been not really 

paying attention to what we’re doing and how it’s probably infringing 

upon the neighborhood.  And, he says, you know what?  Okay.  We’re 

going to change that all around. 

 And, I am the neighbor that he alludes to that he is doing his 

sound checks with.  Now, 292 Pattonwood Drive is right across the 

parking lot from Hawks Landing.  Where the outdoor venue is which is 

adjacent to the Bella Vista Banquet Hall.  

 And, so I have this unique position where I get it right across 

right into the front of our house.  So I think Dan things that, okay, 

we’re looking at toning this down and making this right.  So that 

there is no problem here going forward. 
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 So, once he did that, I said, okay, and he said, do me a favor. 

If we’re too loud, let me know.  And, early on in that stretch when he 

started doing this, I had the occasion to give Dan a call and say, 

okay, that’s too loud.  And, Dan would adjust that and it would turn 

down. 

 And, then I found that I wasn’t hearing anything.  Except for the 

weekends when they would have events in the Bella Vista.  And, then I 

would hear this loud base undertone still vibrating to our house and 

interrupting our evenings. 

 And, then Dan was saying well, early on he was saying, okay, but 

that’s not really the issue here. The issue here is the outdoor 

venues.  And, I’m saying Dan, that’s really been part of the issue all 

along and this continues to be the issue because this still disrupting 

our evenings on the weekend. 

 Once again, it is okay during the afternoons and the day because 

you know, people are getting married and they’re happy and I’m out in 

the yard and I’m working and I’m happy for them.  That’s fine. 

 But when the evening rolls around, they have had their meal and 

now they’re getting into the music and the band and they want to dance 

and have fun and I understand that. 

 So it came to light that there was this base frequency that was 

coming through and Dan has been working hard at trying to get that 

solved.   

 My concern here is --- and I could say I could be out of line 

because we are talking about he wants to renew an outdoor venue thing 

and this has nothing to do with that, right?  But to me it is the 

whole shebang.  It’s everything. 

 I can tell you that his efforts on the outdoor venues since he 

put this into play about trying to get everything toned down, I 

haven’t had an issue with it.  I’ve had no issue.   

 So I can say from that experience that I’m all for him going 

ahead and getting that application renewed.  I don’t have a problem 

with it.  

 But there is an underlying issue with the banquet hall that is 

not part of this permit but that is part of his organization.  That is 

still an issue and continues to be an issue on the weekends when they 
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have their --- when they have their events there. Particularly 

weddings. 

 We’ve had a couple of weekends where I have had to call them and 

say, it’s too loud.   

 And, also Dan went through this thing of saying; I am even going 

to generate a phone number to the neighborhood.  And, he has been 

communicating with the neighborhood via emails.  He says, here is a 

phone number you can reach.  If you have a problem with the sound, you 

call that.  Everyone on our staff or someone on our staff should 

answer the phone.  I tried dialing this number this weekend and I got 

a message saying this voice mail is full and it can’t take the 

message.  So, that’s when I called Dan.  

 So there seems to be still, as he’s working the bugs out, some 

minor disconnect between Dan and his staff about the importance of 

this and having someone that is reachable so we can call. 

 That being said, it is still really an inconvenience to be 

sitting there and then all of a sudden you hear this base coming 

rolling through --- 

 THE CHAIR:  And, let me --- maybe I will say, we need to focus on 

the application before us.  I understand exactly what you are saying 

and I think --- they are allowed to have music, whatever kind they 

want, inside the pavilion.  We can’t regulate that.  That’s part of 

the planning & zoning regulation. 

 MR. GIETEK:  Sure, okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  I hear what you’re saying and what I would ask and I 

think that you’ve been working with Hawk’s Land and I think you need 

to continue to do that. 

 But the purpose of the meeting tonight and what I’ve heard you 

say is that as far as what he is presenting tonight, you are in 

agreement with that. 

 MR. GIETEK:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  What you are not necessarily in agreement with is 

what is happening inside the pavilion. 

 MR. GIETEK: It is still disrupting our evenings on the weekend. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Not the pavilion, the Bella Vista. 



Zoning Board of Appeals September 23, 2014 

  

 THE CHAIR:  The Bella Vista, I’m inside, inside the banquet hall. 

 MR. GIETEK: The banquet hall, yes, sir.  

 THE CHAIR:  You need to work that out with him and whoever at the 

town but that is not relevant to tonight’s meeting.   

 But I appreciate your input. 

 MR. GIETEK:  Understood.  Let me just ask you this, when you say 

I have to work with the town, if that’s not you guys, who is that? 

 THE CHAIR:  It would be Dave Lavallee who is the assistant 

planner. 

 MR. GIETEK: Okay, so if I have an issue with that, I contact you? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Yes. I think he has been in contact with Matt with 

some concerns.   

 THE CHAIR:  The Zoning Enforcement Officer. 

 MR. GIETEK: I’ve done that once already.  I have an email that I 

sent and also to you.  I believe you were on that email that I sent 

that hey, there is a problem here. 

 What I don’t want to get into and I am working with Dan and he 

has taken steps to do it but meanwhile that --- how long is that?  

And, I still have to put up with it going forward. 

 And, on this, I am going to leave. All right? 

 I just want to know where I should go and I should talk with you 

about that?  As I talk to Dan to go forward with that, talk to you 

about the progress or non-progress and what do we do about it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. GIETEK:  Thank you, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 ROBERT BROOMHALL: Thank you for your time. My family and live at 

348 Pattonwood Drive, three doors down from Joe for 24 years and we 

raised our family here. 
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 Sixty seconds. It has been a pleasure.  It’s been great.  

Anything that’s good for Hawk’s Landing is good for my neighborhood, 

my community.  

 When I moved here 24 years ago, I knew we were buying a place on 

a golf course which meant that the mowers were running, the greens 

were being mowed, and the sprinkler systems were being used.  There 

were going to be parties up at the clubhouse.  And, I accept that. 

 It’s been terrific.  I don’t know Dan, other than shaking his 

hand a few minutes ago.  But they’ve been great neighbors and very 

supportive. 

 So, I concur with the application. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:   Thank you. 

 MARY BAKER:  Good evening, my name is Mary Baker and I live at 50 

Burning Tree Drive. We’re adjacent to the 10
th
 tee at Hawks Landing.  

I’m here to speak in favor of the application. I did send in a letter 

so I won’t repeat everything I said. 

 In general Hawks is a major benefit to the neighborhood. I 

believe the beautification and the success of the course has at least 

maintained our property values and if not has had them cause to be 

risen in value. 

 We know the alternative with the weeds in the parking lot when we 

first arrived in the neighborhood. That’s what we had there.  And, the 

potential for them selling or having homes developed, but I would not 

want it to become an issue with the noise for all the other neighbors. 

 It is not for us.  We don’t have any objection to the music and 

the entertainment on the deck. 

 So with that, Dan has done good things. I did attend the meeting. 

He’s been communicating and I’ve encouraged him to continue to do 

that. 

 As I work on my bridge projects, the better the communication to 

the neighborhood, near the event is appreciated.  Anything in advance 

of an unusual activity, he did let us know about was nighttime golf.  

 Anything is appreciated.  The more information the better. 

 The other issue I wanted to bring up was with the annual renewal 

of, it spoke with Bob via email about this and I just ask David, I can  
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sit here tonight and go on the GIS for the town.  To me, as a 

resident, it would be quite nice to be able to click on the property 

map and see the variance and the actual stipulations that you set. I 

can only do that by going to the town hall.  I know we are striving 

for a virtual town hall. 

 I don’t expect every application to have that but if it is 

something that requires an    annual review, I am concerned about how 

that review happens because I think is on the zoning office and not 

just on the applicant. 

 And, if the application has an option to be amended given the 

concerns of the noise, maybe you make the anniversary July 15
th
, say, 

so you are in the middle of the summer and then he has to come back 

and the neighbors have an opportunity to also come back and hope 

everything continues with success because that is what I would like to 

see. 

 Thank you. 

 I would appreciate it if you, Mr. Chairman, could get back to me 

on that issue of access for the information via email, that’d be 

great. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor of this application? 

 ROBERT VOJTILA:  I’m a resident in town, business owner.  I 

reside at 98 Quail Hollow Drive which is on the 17
th
. 

 I have some experience with the old owners and the new owners and 

I’m sure when Dan saw me coming today, he probably thought I’d be 

speaking against it.  Because we’ve had our moments. 

 But what I can say from a positive note is that we’ve always been 

able to figure it out.  Hence, it’s been resolved to my liking. 

 I can say that my wife and I like where we are and we plan on 

staying there for quite a while and part of that is because of what 

Dan has done with the property and with the golf course.   

 We did our due diligence just like anywhere else when you move 

into a residence for personal use.  Just like anybody moving near the 

Aqua Turf or Southington Country Club, there are pros and cons you 

have to weigh before you move in. 
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 The pros tremendously outweigh the cons in this situation here. 

 So, I concur with the last two speakers, also.  I am in favor of 

what they want to do.   

 So, thank you. 

 JAMES CAREY:  366 Pattonwood Drive.  My wife and I have lived 

there approximately 41 years.  And, I support the application for the 

permit, however, a little background on what is going on as far as --- 

you have a business man that’s trying to establish a business in tough 

times and good times. 

 From my perspective being a neighbor there, he has brought value 

to the community, the Hawks Landing community.  He brought neighbors 

together.  We’ve never seen each other before.  They’re socializing.  

We have a neighborhood as far as I am concerned that is very friendly. 

If I want to borrow a rake or something from my neighbor, I just go 

and get it.  And, the come to us. 

 Hawks Landing has been that type of neighbor.  I have a tree and 

I want them to take it down and I went to them and they took it down. 

 We had a storm that ripped the wires off my house, trees all over 

my lawn. I asked for some help.  Some guys from Hawks Landing came 

down, cleaned it up.  That was the end of it. 

 So they are the type of neighbor you can depend on.  But the 

interesting part is, the person who is running the business, Dan, you 

can like him, don’t like him or trust him.  And, Dan, I trust.  When 

he says he is going to do something, he does it. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 BARBARA BELLONIO:  Good evening.  I’m Barbara Bellonio and I live 

at 200 Pattonwood Drive.  I also have a petition that was signed by 15 

neighbors that I’d like to present to the board.  And, the petition 

states:  We the undersigned have concerns about the business practices 

of Hawks Landing. 

 (Submitted) 
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 I also --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Is that the --- excuse me.  Is that the exact wording 

of the – 

 MS. BELLONIO: Yes, that is the exact wording because I wanted to 

take into context all of the other ramifications of having it --- a 

lot of the neighbors that I --- when I canvassed the neighborhood 

myself and I spoke to some of the neighbors, one of the issues that 

they had also with the music and the occurrences of the music was the 

high volume of traffic coming into the neighborhood, too.  I wanted to 

be more broad in my approach but when I spoke to the neighbors, all of 

the neighbors that I spoke to were in consensus with my feelings. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, one of the concerns that I have with that kind 

of a petition is that it’s so general that we have to focus on the 

agenda that’s before us which is for music and not for volume or not 

for, you know, how much drinking is going on, the speed of the 

traffic.  

 We can only --- and your petition --- 

 MS. BELLONIO: But that is part of what happens when you have 

entertainment five nights a week. You are going to have an increased 

volume of traffic.  That’s something that I am trying to address. 

 All right? 

 So, I also have a letter from another neighbor that wasn’t able 

to come here this evening and she asked me to read it.  So I am going 

to do that before I read my prepared statement.  If that’s okay? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MS. BELLONIO:  Okay.  I am writing this to be presented to the 

zoning board of appeals regarding Hawks Landing’s modification to an 

existing special exception for outdoor music on their patio. 

 I would be here speaking in person tonight, but a prior 

commitment for this evening made it impossible. 

 I live at 143 Pattonwood Drive.  On April 28, 2009, I provided a 

statement to this board regarding a similar application by Hawks 

Landing for outdoor music.  At that time when I was asked by Hawks to 

provide a statement of support for their application, I did so. 
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 They were asking for a total of ten for the year and said all ten 

would end by 10:00 pm.  They told me the music would be low key and 

consist of a guitar player or two.  This seemed reasonable to me. 

 They had been given permission in 2008 for half that amount and 

they pretty much followed through on their conditions of events and 

end times. 

 So, I thought being true to the conditions set before them in 

2008, that they would do so again in 2009.  So I gave them my support. 

 Unfortunately, for Hawks Landing and the neighborhood, especially 

neighbors that are much closer to Hawks than my home, this past year 

the music has been excessive and invasive and totally beyond the 

conditions agreed upon by Hawks.  

 They had at least four times the agreed upon ten.  They had three 

to four piece bands with amplified music in addition to amplified DJ 

provided music. 

 I have serious concerns about the increased traffic in the 

neighborhood every time they have an outdoor entertainment.   

 Access to the neighborhood is only through Pattonwood Drive. 

Pattonwood is a cul de sac. Unfortunately, there is a fair amount of 

cars speeding thru and this concerns me, also. 

 Having said all this, I cannot support any request by Hawks 

asking for more than the agreed upon ten that end by 10:00 pm each 

time.  I also think that it should be conditional that they appear 

annually before this board to make sure they do not start back to 

being non-compliant and outside of the conditions of their permitted 

use. 

 Respectfully, Nancy Peshka, 143 Pattonwood Drive. 

 (Submitted) 

 Now, if you don’t mind, I have a prepared statement.  I hope you 

don’t mind that it is a prepared statement. 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  Go ahead. 

 MS. BELLONIO:  Okay.  Mr. Chairman and members of the board:  

Hawks Landing cannot complain about their business needs not having 

been considered or met by their neighbors or the town. 

 Every aspect of their business operation with the exception of 

the golf course itself had to be special approved by the town.  They 
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have sought the approval and won approval for the following expansions 

to their businesses operations.  And, they are:  expanded alcohol 

sales, a banquet facility, an outdoor patio bar and limited outdoor 

amplified music. 

 All of these uses are not sanctioned per zoning regs for an R-80 

residential zone.  The primary use for such a zone is residential. 

 I have spoken with a land use attorney who has informed that in 

his experience with most towns, they try to prohibit or limit these 

kinds of uses in residential neighborhoods. 

 I would argue that if the existing land that consists of the golf 

course and all of its structures were just an undeveloped parcel of 

land sitting in the middle of this R-80 zoned neighborhood, that a 

banquet facility or patio bar would be off limits entirely per the 

zoning regs. 

 When I moved into the neighborhood eight years ago, I moved into 

a neighborhood that had a golf course in its midst.  I did not have 

blinders on.  I was aware of the ramifications of co-existing with a 

golf course.  

 But now I live directly across the street to what has turned into 

a neighborhood bar and grill with outdoor music up to five nights a 

week during the summer. 

 Over the past six years, all of these special exception approvals 

have changed the entire nature and character of the neighborhood.  I 

think the neighborhood has been burdened enough by Hawks expansion and 

creep of the area.  In essence, I feel Hawks has taken over the 

neighborhood.   

 The 40 or so non-compliant outdoor music events this year was the 

last straw for me.  My home is within 100 feet of the patio bar.  

There are at least five other homes that are within 100 feet.  I know 

this because the town website has an online application where you put 

in your address and it tells you other properties within 100 feet of 

your home.  I would have known this regardless of this application 

because I can see the patio bar from my living room window. 

 I have here a list of outdoor entertainment for this year.  I 

have a list that was secured from their own website that I will give 

you.  It includes dates and times of the performers. The times plainly 

show they have exceeded by 10:00 pm and there have been 40 or so 

between June and September. 
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 Some weeks, entertainment starts on Wednesday night and runs 

straight thru to the following Sunday.  That’s five times a week.  

And, sometimes instead of live band music, they have DJs. 

 To give you a perspective on how loud this music could be, I 

could still hear it despite having all my windows closed and the 

central air conditioning running. 

 And, I ask everyone here tonight, would you welcome outdoor music 

by your closest neighbor 7:00 to 10:00 pm, five nights a week? 

 Hawks is now before you asking again for ten amplified events. In 

addition to the ten, they want additional events to occur several 

times a week. And, they define these additional events as dinner music 

which will be lightly amplified and won’t be heard beyond the parking 

lot.   

 I think we can agree that outside music cannot be corralled or 

controlled.  And, to be quite frank, Hawks does not have a good track 

record of adhering to the characterizations of their music events.  In 

2012, a Mr. LaPorte, testifying for Hawks application to have a patio 

bar in addition to having music on that patio bar, described the 

intended music as a guitar player or two and a small singer. 

 I would like to make the board members aware of the layout of the 

neighborhood.  Pattonwood is a cul de sac.  It is the only road into 

and out of the neighborhood. Those that live on it are much more 

directly impacted by Hawks practices than those living on side 

streets. 

 When these events occur there is an increased, steady flow of 

traffic into the neighborhood.  And, unfortunately, a fair amount of 

cars exceed the posted limit of 25 mph.    

 Sometimes, parking can spill over into the street on the nights 

of these events.  At the end of these events, there is a steady stream 

of a noisy discharge of vehicles lasting up to a half hour after these 

events end.  Sometimes, not often, but it does happen on occasion when 

we can have a golf tournament, a music event and a banquet event on 

the same day. 

 As for what constitutes some of the motivation behind the 

neighbors that are in support of Hawk’s application?  Well, some of 

the neighbors are also financial investors in the operation.  They 

have a skin in the game.  Some of the neighbors are at the extreme 

ends of the neighborhood and aren’t subjected directly by the music or 

traffic.  And, some of the neighbors are perhaps concerned by Hawks 
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claims that they will have to sell the course for real estate 

development. 

 I would like to thank this board for being very wise in 

stipulating in a prior application by Hawks that they appear annually 

before you to review these outdoor music events seeing as they can get 

out of scope as this was the case this year. 

 I hope this stipulation must remain --- I think this stipulation 

must remain in effect with any approved application.  

 I do not think Hawks’ actions have ever been considerate to the 

neighborhood.  They have recently found religion in attempting to 

appear considerate but it took intervention by your board to bring 

this about.  As a matter of fact, during Hawks appearance before this 

board two weeks ago to answer to their non-compliance, this board had 

to suggest and prompt them into um, --- excuse me --- had to prompt 

them into voluntarily suspending future events for the season. 

 Their intention, even though non-compliant was to continue with 

them.  I do not think the board should reward them with additional 

events depicted as dinner music.   

 All of these events have one objective and that objective is to 

sell as much alcohol as can be done during the three hour period. 

 Chairman Salka, in 2009 Hawks appeared before you making 

application to add amplified music to these events.  They asked for a 

total of ten. You stated that you thought ten events were a lot for 

outdoors in a residential neighborhood.   

 Just this year, another golf course, Southington Country Club, 

made application for outdoor music and you stated to them  that there 

was no way to control outdoor sound.   

 Member O’Keefe stated at this same application appeal, that the 

board has been hearing a lot of application by bars in business zones 

for outdoor patios with liquor service.  That when granted, one of the 

stipulations is:  no outdoor music. 

 Mr. O’Keefe continued to say to Southington Country Club and I 

quote:  “How can we say no to bars and restaurants in business zones 

and then allow it in residential neighborhoods”? 

 Chairman Salka, you then reinforced Member O’Keefe’s same point 

by saying:  We don’t allow it for bars and restaurants in business 

zones, so how can we allow it in residential neighborhoods? 
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 I ask the board the very same question.   

 Ultimately, you allowed it for Southington Country Club but you 

allowed some ---but you applied some very strong stipulations and 

conditions.   

 I believe the correct action by this board is not allowing these 

outdoor events to escalate beyond the original ten no matter how Hawks 

characterizes them as dinner music, or not.  Lightly amplified, or 

not. 

 I ask that you take this all into consideration and arrive at an 

outcome that is reasonable and fair to the neighborhood. As I said at 

the beginning of the testimony, the neighborhood has been extremely 

generous and gracious to Hawks allowing them to expand their business 

operations over the last two to three years. 

 But it is not the neighborhood’s burden to continue to make 

sacrifices at the neighborhood’s expense.   

 Now, I have a question about this dinner music. Okay? 

 You know, I would have no objection to them putting small little 

speakers on their patio bar for them to play some background music 

when people dine.  I don’t understand why dinner music has to be live 

performances. That, I don’t get. 

 So if they truly, truly, truly want to provide dinner music, put 

a few small speakers and play that music in the background when people 

dine.   

 And, you want to have your ten that you originally had that dated 

back to 2009, go ahead. I’m down with that.   

 But I just don’t understand the need to have music five nights a 

week. 

 And, getting back to --- getting back to Southington Country 

Club, I read the stipulations and I have the stipulations here and I 

would argue with you that Southington Country Club is a much more 

broad and open neighborhood. 

 Hawks Landing is a very intimate --- I ask you to come out and 

view if you’ve never been to the neighborhood to see how intimate the 

neighborhood is and how small it is.   And, you do have the most 

impact on Pattonwood Drive.  And, I live directly across.  And, I can 

see the umbrellas on the patio bar from my home.  So, that’s my 

position. 



Zoning Board of Appeals September 23, 2014 

 I also want to let you know that when I went around and I spoke 

to some neighbors, most of the neighbors were --- didn’t complain or 

wasn’t saying anything because they actually said to me that they 

assumed that Hawks was within their rights to do it because they 

couldn’t believe that they would be doing that without having any kind 

of okay to do it. 

 So, I hope you consider this.  I can’t believe that I am the only 

neighbor here speaking against it.  I really can’t.  This is our 

neighborhood.   

 As I said, I think the neighbors have been very generous to them 

with respect to allowing them to have all these other operations that 

are not regulated. 

 If you have any questions for me, I’m here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you, Barbara. 

 Questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, Barbara. 

 MS. BELLONIO: You’re welcome. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone else here speaking opposing this 

application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 The applicant has right of rebuttal.  If he’d like to answer any 

of the questions these people raised that were raised by the 

opposition? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, I guess I wanted to comment as far as the 

petition signed, I can say the petitions that were signed by people we 

had to sign were exactly what we are proposing.  I don’t know if what 

you received there from the last speaker was saying that.  It could 

have been anything. Ours is exactly what we’re proposing is what they 

signed. 

 As far as you know Southington Country Club was mentioned a 

couple of times.  I was at Southington Country Club the night they had 

their first band event.  And, that setting is not even close to the 

same as what we have at Hawks. 
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 They’re up on the top of a hill.  My nephew lives off of Parkview 

Drive and he heard every bit of music the whole night that it was 

there.  He even told me on Monday when they were throwing the garter 

belt with the bride.  He heard everything that was going on from his 

house. 

 They’re up on a hill. We’re down in the valley.  So, I think we 

can control the noise and we proved it by what we did when we tested 

for a couple of weeks.  

 There is no doubt and we admit we were lax and we didn’t pay 

attention and we got carried away as I mentioned before.   

 But in our setting where we have now, you can lower the volume 

and not hear it from outside the facility.  We know that. 

 If that’s not true then when we come back next year, you’re going 

to say well you told us ---  you know, and I think Mary mentioned 

January 15 to come back – 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  July. 

 MR. PARADIS:  July 15
th
.  She said July.  I would welcome backing 

on July 15
th
, right in the middle of the year.  And, if there are 

issues we can resolve them then rather than going for the whole year.  

So that would be fine with me. 

 But again, we’re talking about on the dinner end, putting 

speakers on the deck.  We have speakers on the deck. We could make 

them probably louder than dinner music but anybody that goes out knows 

that people prefer live entertainment.  So I think in our case every 

live entertainment, they usually bring a following, you know, that 

helps pay for them and more so, that’s one of the reasons why we go 

with live entertainment. 

 So I strongly believe we’ll be able to comply, and if we don’t, 

you will not approve us the next time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just as a point of clarification:  the definition 

between small band and large band.  I’d be a little bit more 

comfortable if we drew a line between them.  We can’t really tell as 

we look at small bands and large bands. 

 MS. BELLONIO:  (From the audience) Can I interject here?  Why 

can’t he have acoustic bands?  Why does it have to be amplified?  Why 

can’t— 

 THE CHAIR:  Barbara, please. 
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 MS. BELLONIO:  Well, I just --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Please!   

 (Pause) 

 MR. PARADIS:  You are referring to the small – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  In the description under dinner music you say small 

bands and then under bands you say large bands.  How do --- if you 

can’t tell us what a small band is and what is a large band, how do we 

know? 

 MR. PARADIS:  I guess I would say the large bands have, you know, 

the bigger speakers, bigger amplifiers.  And, the small bands will 

come up with the little pieces and some of them with nothing.  As a 

matter of fact, one of the neighbors who plays there, plays the 

guitar.  We have two guitarists who play just their guitar and a 

little speaker with it. 

 So, I can’t, I mean, if you have to set something out, I will.  I 

just don’t know how to differentiate it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, could you say --- 

 MR. PARADIS:  Could we say size --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Dinner music, acoustical music as opposed to band? 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, I don’t know enough about the amplification to 

say that but if I can --- um.    

 Can we limit the size of the speakers?  I mean, I would think 

that would be a big --- wouldn’t that be?  Speakers 5 feet tall or 

amplifiers 5’ tall.  Can we limit it to 2’ tall or something?  You 

know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t know. I mean, you can have high tech 

speakers and they’re small.  I’m just looking --- 

 MR. PARADIS:  Yah, I understand. That is one of the reasons --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Dinner music.  I’m not; I’m just asking if you 

could tell us what it is so that we would know. 

 MR. PARADIS: Unfortunately ---- 

 (Pause) 

 UNDERTONE:  You could define it with decibels. 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   Good evening, Attorney Andrew Denorfia, for 

the applicant.  And, I know, I recognize the position that the board 

is in.  I’ve had this discussion with you many times with restaurants, 

bars and anything. 

 And, I did talk to Dan and I talked to Dave earlier in the last 

couple of weeks.  We are trying to quantify it --- what we can do to -

-- and you know, the number of pieces, as this commission, the number 

of pieces isn’t always --- you could have four people that aren’t very 

loud and you could have two people with the amplification turned up 

that are extremely loud. 

 So, if the board would like, I mean, you know, he again is trying 

to find a happy medium of being able to have the people there are 

necessary there on a daily basis or multiple times a week versus the 

big events. 

 Does four work?  I mean, we’re kind of thinking out loud.  You 

know, at this point right now.  I understand we’re talking --- ideally 

we would want low amplification would mean the size of the actual 

amplifier.  I don’t know if this commission is comfortable with that 

right now.   

 We would maybe propose, can we do four or less during the week--- 

and this is again, we’re talking about potentially coming back either 

one year from now or July of this coming year.  So, four or less with 

the low amplification like we talked about and then the minor 

amplification or medium amplification for the ten events. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I mean I’m thinking just --- you use the word band 

when you are using dinner music and you use the word band when you are 

using bands. 

 If under dinner music the description was acoustical guitar, et 

cetera and we just didn’t have the word band. 

 And, then under bands, you talked about bands. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I understand.  I don’t know what 

characterizes  band. I know somebody that is by himself and calls 

himself a band.  You know what I mean? 

 So, I don’t know what really – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think define the music then as opposed to 

the band.  What type of music first is the dinner music and what type 

of music for the band. 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Well, I, and that’s why I thought that what 

you had spoken about before in terms of the low amplification.  A big 

band is not going to --- low amplification is not going to be a huge 

drum set and electric guitars.  That, I don’t think qualifies as one. 

 MR. PARADIS:  Also, I want to mention, one thing I didn’t see it 

in here, but we did agree to not have any DJs. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is in there. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s in there.  And, I guess my major --- and I think 

what Matt is struggling with and what I am struggling with is we can’t 

quantify minor amplification. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I understand. 

 THE CHAIR: It’s just not happening because there is no way to 

quantify it.  

 And, I guess my question is, why do you need any amplification 

with the small dinner music. 

 MR. PARADIS:  The deck and the patio is quite large so you need 

at least enough so that the people at the end of the patio can hear 

it.  So it is minor.  It’s enough for the people; you know 20, 30 

yards away to be able to hear it.  It’s not enough that you are 100 

yards away and you can hear it.  It’s just enough so everybody can 

hear it. 

 I know, I talked with Dave and tried to come up with some way to 

say you know what type of amplification they have.  But as Matt 

mentioned, you can get now these little small tiny speakers that can 

blast out music that you can hear from anywhere.  So, it was 

difficult. 

 All I could think of to quantify it is you won’t be able to hear 

it from outside of our --- you know from that area.  You won’t be able 

to hear it in the parking lot; the neighbors won’t be able to hear it.  

I thought that that was kind of the best description of what we’re 

going to have.  If they can hear it, then it is a problem. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, what if we were just to describe dinner music 

as acoustical, you know, music.  Because acoustical by definition has 

some amplification. 

 And, we were to describe the bands as with half input 

amplification.   
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 I think rather than say small band or large band.  Acoustical 

versus half amplification as the definition. 

 MR. PARADIS:  It sounds okay to me.  I don’t know enough about 

music to know what acoustical is but that sounds fine. 

 THE CHAIR:  The bottom line is, I think if we go with Matt’s 

wording, the key is going to be the volume will not be noticeable 

outside of the parking lot area to any homes in the area.  If that’s a 

stipulation we put on it and they hear it and we get notified you end 

up with a cease & desist. 

 So, you know --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  And, obviously, that’s within --- there has 

to be an investigation.  It’s within reason.  I mean, a neighbor that 

does not want this based on what you just said could just say I hear 

it. 

 THE CHAIR: You’ve written this in your application.  Volume will 

not be noticeable outside of the parking lot and to any homes in the 

area. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you are saying, that’s what you are asking for. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, if someone and I understand --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  If you understand, that’s fine.  We’re on the 

same page. 

 THE CHAIR:  I understand. But if we get three or four neighbors 

coming in and saying--- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Completely understand. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I mean, I think if we said for dinner music 

acoustical music instruments, et cetra.  Rather than just guitar. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I think what Dan  has been trying to just 

recognize is you know, an acoustical band, I was in West Hartford  in 

a smaller restaurant a couple of weeks ago and they had a two piece 

band with a small amplifier.  I’m talking this big (indicated).  And, 

I would characterize that as an acoustic band with a small amplifier. 
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 We just want to make sure that if somebody comes or you know if 

Dave comes and investigates that there is a three piece band and 

they’re playing guitar with a small amplifier that we are under the 

same amplification.  We don’t want anything the commission feels like 

they were not told. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think the biggest point though is it is not going 

to be noticeable outside of the area.  That’s going to be the key. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I understand. 

 THE CHAIR: That’s what we have to ---whatever wording we use, 

which will help us and help you, the key is going to be to not hear it 

outside of the area. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Understood. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, did you want to say something? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah, just, Mr. Chairman, the strict definition of 

acoustic is an instrument that does not produce or enhance sound 

electronically. 

 So if they do want the amplification, they have to add it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s the only concern.  I don’t know if you 

want to say acoustical in nature? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Low amplification.  Low and half. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay, anything else?  We’re becoming music experts.  

Scary. 

 UNIDENTIFIABLE:  Trying to. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we’ve had and hear the people who are 

supporting it and we’ve heard the people that are opposing it and 

we’ve had some rebuttal.  This applicant then is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6085A, Application of Reverse Solutions LLC for a 

1,376 square foot variance for an ancillary retail store in an 

industrial zone where 2,600 square feet is allowed under Sections 5-

00.10 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 74 Spring Street, property of 

74 Spring Street LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Let the record show that Joe LaPorte has been 

reseated and Mr. Pugliese will go back as the alternate. 

 (Pause to clear room) 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Good evening, Attorney Andrew Denorfia, 

offices at 133 Main Street representing the applicant Reverse 

Solutions, LLC. 

 As Dave said, we come before you tonight for a minor variance of 

1,376 sf for an ancillary retail store under Section 5-00.10 and 15-04 

of the zoning regulations. 

 The subject property is known as 74 Spring Street and is located 

in an I-1 Zone.   On the property is a building that is approximately 

118,672 sf. 

 As many of you know, the building over the years has been Wicks 

Lumber and then a cabinet manufacturer with a retail component to it. 

 This applicant, Reverse Solutions, has occupied the building 

since approximately January of 2014.  The applicant operates a reverse 

logistics business that handles large scale returns and recalls for 

companies such as Bozzuto’s, Big-Y, BJ’s and Energizer. 

 It has approximately 40 employees currently. 

 The applicant, just to explain what reverse logistics is, the 

applicant receives the returns and recalls in its warehouse.  It 

processes them, scans them and in most cases sends them back to the 

manufacturer. 

 In some cases Reverse Solutions takes some items on consignment 

or purchases them from the manufacturer for resale which is their 

ancillary retail business. 

 You can see here on the map that I’ve provided; the hatched part 

in the front is the ancillary retail portion of the business.   

 Under Section 5-00.10, the applicant is permitted to have 2500 sf 

for an ancillary retail store.  In the instant application, the 
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applicant is requesting a variance of 1,376 sf for a total retail area 

of 3,876 sf. 

 And, the hardship for this would be because many of the items 

that the applicant sells are foods or food products, to meet state and 

local guidelines, they need refrigerators and    freezers. Those, 

obviously, take up quite a bit of space.  And, plus, the shelving in 

there runs them to the area that we’re talking about, the 3876 sf. 

 In terms of relation to the actual building, as you can see, 3876 

sf of a 118,000 sf building is a very small percentage and the 

variance of 1376 is a very small variance in relation again to the 

large size of the building. 

 With the hardship of the large size of these commercial freezers 

and refrigerators that are needed in order to safely sell and store 

the food for their ancillary retail. 

 With that, I’d be more than happy --- the applicant is here for 

any questions you might have. 

 MR. GWOREK: I just had one question.  The application asked for 

1876 sf – 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That was a typo.  The actual 1376 is the 

correct. It was just a typo. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  We received the email. 

 MR. GWOREK:  So it should read 1376? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Right. 

 MR. GWOREK:  All right.  Just making sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions? 

 (No response) 

 I think it is pretty straight forward. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Is anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

A. APPEAL #6080A, Application of John St. Pierre for a 5’ side 

yard setback variance & 15’ rear yard setback variance to allow 

construction of a new storage building under Sections  7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1248 Queen Street, property of Saints 

Realty LLC in a B zone. 

MR. ST. PIERRE:  John St. Pierre, 10 Francine Lane in Bristol.  

As you had asked, I had somebody, actually professionally draw it this 

time.  So I made copies for you guys. 

(Passed around copies.) 

THE CHAIR:  A first classer, huh? 

MR. ST. PIERRE:  I guess I have friends. 

(Chuckles) 

(Pause) 

I checked the height and the gentleman who will be doing it if I 

get approval said it was 12 foot to the eaves of the building. 

(Pause) 

THE CHAIR:  Questions for the applicant? 

MR. O’KEEFE: I appreciate your bringing the drawing it.  It makes 

it a little bit easier for us to see.  It shows where the existing 

shed is. 

THE CHAIR:  So the bottom line is, it appears it is less 

encroachment --- at least on the back side. 

There was a change, I guess, to the actual application because it 

is a 5’ rear setback and not the 15 that shows there. 

Dave, is that correct? 

MR. LAVALLEE:  I think the original was a typo so as presented on 

the application, it is correct.   

And, the second agenda says 15. 

So it stands as applied for. 

THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Yup. 

Any questions of the applicant? 
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(No response) 

Okay.  Thank you for providing what we asked for. 

MR. ST.  PIERRE: I just apologize for not bringing in too much 

excitement today. 

(Chuckles) 

MR. PUGLIESE:  We can add some excitement if you’d like. 

MR. ST. PIERRE:  No. 

THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

(No response) 

Anyone speaking in favor? 

(No response) 

Anyone opposing this application? 

(No response) 

Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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B. APPEAL #6081A, Application of Lori Ann Lynch for a 37’ 

front yard setback variance to construct an outdoor dining patio under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of Ina &Louis Perillo III Trustees in a B 

zone.  

And 

C. APPEAL #6082A, Application of Lori Ann Lynch for a special 

exception approval to allow liquor to be served on an outdoor patio 

under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 o the Zoning Regulations, 1169 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Ina &Louis Perillo III Trustees 

in a B zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Last time, I think you combined them --- the 

appeals? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Did you combine the appeals last time? 

 MR. WYSONG:  We carried over both of them. 

 The second one is for the variance and the first one was carried 

over. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, will the applicant please state their name and 

address?    

 Oh?  There you are! 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Louis Tartaglia, 272 Juniper Ridge Drive, 

Waterbury, CT. 

 After, I met with Dave.  And, what we did was we talked about 

going down, cutting the patio down to --- the deck down to 18’.   

 What Dave suggested I do and I redid --- what he suggested I do 

was measure now from the 18’ to the curb which gives us now 23’ from 

the curb and from the white guideline on the side another 2’, so 

another 25’ from where cars would be traveling from that deck. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you cut it from 20’ to 18’. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yes, sir.  It is from 21’ to 18’. 



Zoning Board of Appeals September 23, 2014 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I thought it was 20. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  No.  It was 21 originally. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR: Now, did you have --- did you at the last meeting – 

show us which --- you gave us the dimensions of the patio. 

 But did you layout what you are going to put in front of it?  To 

block it? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yah, we are putting a – 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have another drawing? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’d be helpful if we saw that. 

 (Pause) 

 (Passed around) 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  actually, we are putting the deck – I talked to 

Mr. Butler about it before I went to planning & zoning.  It is a 

floating deck. So it just sits there basically on the pavement.  It 

will be I think no higher than -- the bottom of the deck like 9 or 10 

inches from the bottom of the ground. 

 But we will be planting guard rails all the way around.  The kind 

of guard rails that they use in parks.  And, they will be drilled into 

the ground and cemented into the ground. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the issues I have is that you are even now 

6’ from the property.  From a state highway. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:   Six feet? 

 (Everyone commenting at once.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Wouldn’t that be the property line? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  No, that’s the state’s right of way. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is the property line.  As was spoken earlier, 

just to expand, the highway could potentially go in but it’s not 

likely.  There’d be no need. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, but typically when we’re talking a variance, we 

are talking about a property line and not where the next door neighbor 

is which happens to be the state. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right.  They just refer to that, the right of way, 

as the property line, whatever it is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I did drive by and I don’t see why you can’t put 

the deck in the back. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  There is not enough room and that is our main 

parking. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I stated the same observation last or two weeks ago 

and encouraged you to give it an honest look and not to discount it as 

designated parking or there doesn’t appear to be enough room back 

there. 

 I would submit that there is enough room back there and I gave 

you the square footage that you could obtain there on the deck and I 

talked with David about parking and I think that is solvable with an 

agreement with the neighboring property which is under the same owner 

as having enough parking. 

 What I would like to hear you say is yes, we gave that a real 

good examination and we found it lacking for the following reasons. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  For the following reasons is that there is a 

hairdressing salon in the back. 

 MR. WYSONG: I understand. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Cars come in that parking lot and come around the 

back of the building and come back out the other side.  There are two 

entrances. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I am aware of that. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  We replace the metal pillars back there all the 

time.  I have women or men that park over there to use or be in the 

hairdressing studio.  We have a guardrail on our ramp, our handicap 

ramp.  There is broken glass there all the time from people backing 

into that and breaking their lenses and then they swing out and they 

come around the back of that parking lot. 

 The front of the parking lot, people now could come in and turn 

and go out. 
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 With the deck there, there will be no more room for a car to get 

thru there.  But there’s plenty for people to come around the back of 

the building.  I think it’s safer in the front than it actually would 

be in the back. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, if you had a deck, you could have tables on 

the deck and if you’ve got a deck and tables and guardrails you could 

have issues with sight line on the state highway. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  I didn’t understand that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If you have a deck, I presume you’re going to have 

tables on the deck. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA: Yes.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You are going to have people sitting at those 

tables? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And a car that was coming out of the parking lot is 

going to be looking to the right and to the left and seeing the people 

on the deck and not the cars on the highway. 

 MR. GWOREK:  I believe it is 25’ you said? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yes, sir. 

 MR. GWOREK:  There would be enough. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA: Yes. 

 MR. WYSONG:  So what you are telling me now is  people are 

roaring around the back of the building, occasionally hitting guard 

rails and posts, is going to be a problem for a deck. 

 Now you are closing off the front entrance so all traffic now 

must circulate and navigate the building between the two exits.  So 

there is now more traffic in an area you say is already not safe. 

 Is that correct? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Um, I guess.  I mean, it is not an everyday 

thing. I just think that it is more of a hazard that something could 

happen in the back of the building than the front of the building. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Okay. 
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 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yah.  It’s not like people come through there 90 

mph.  I just think the safety issue being in the front would be not as 

risky as having it in the back. 

 And, we have better observation of what goes on in the front than 

we would in the back of the building.  The bar is set in the front of 

the building.  We have windows in the front.  Our entrance door is 

directly in front of the bar to get out on to the patio. 

 If we put it in the back of the building, the only spot that we 

have to put as an entrance door to get on the patio is thru a little 

hallway that goes by the bathrooms that is whatever the handicap width 

is.  We have no way to keep an eye on what goes on in the back either. 

 MR. WYSONG:  It sounds as though you have given it some thought. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  Yes, sir.  I have.  

 MR. WYSONG:  Which is all I asked of you. 

 Thank you. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Can we talk about the front of the deck?  Now you 

have instead of 8’ you have 11’ to the curbing.  That’s going to be 

cut off?  That’s not going to be used by drive thru? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA: No, that won’t be used for drive thru. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Where are you going to cut it off? 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:  well, we didn’t --- there is only --- from --- 

that is an island in the front of the building right there.  From that 

island there is --- that comes out 18 and I think it was 23.  There 

won’t ---even with that coming out at 18, with the guardrail in front 

of it, it is still not going --- there is no way a car is going to fit 

thru. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So that would be permanently closed. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA: Yah.  We’ll have planters in there.  Whatever.  

Yes.  There will be no way anything can get thru there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. TARTAGLIA:   Thank you. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 ATTORNEY MECCARIELLO:  Good evening, Bryan Meccariello, 142 North 

Main Street on behalf of the property owner, Lina Perillo Revocable 

Trust. 

 As I mentioned last time, my client supports all his tenants. 

Various tenants, residential/commercial business. 

 We’re supporting this application but we too, want it safe 

because we have insurance reasons. 

 Speaking on behalf of my client, with respect to the patio in the 

back, if you just take a look at the aerial photograph and just from 

their perspective, it doesn’t work.  Cars circulate --- it is how cars 

get back to our other tenant, the hair salon. 

 And, coming around the corner, people aren’t always looking left.  

So we’re concerned about that.  About the traffic flow.  We’re 

concerned about the parking, the people backing up into the deck that 

is going to happen in the back more so than the front.  The front 

already has an island.  We’re glad that they’re going to be blocking 

off that pass thru so you have to use the parking lot and the nature 

of the parking lot as it exists with the curb cuts.  You’re going to 

circle it.  Circle behind and come back. 

 So we are in support of the application.  We wouldn’t be opposed 

to bollards as opposed to guardrails.  We’d still like to see the 

design. 

 We also would like to make sure that there is a stipulation that 

it conforms with the building code.  The permit is pulled and 

inspected and Mr. Butler and his office really takes a hard look at 

it, too.  That’s very important to us. 

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you. 

 Anyone in opposition to this appeal? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this appeal is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6073A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio at an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  This was given an extension, 30 day extension last 

time. They are working on updating plans to meet your approval. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, we’ll continue the public hearing.  Can I have a 

motion to continue the public hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So moved. 

 THE CHAIR:  Second? 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 That’ll be the first meeting in October. 

 This concludes the public hearing portion of the meeting. 

 

8:45 p.m 

 

REGULAR MEETING 

NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6083A, Application of Frank & Mary M. Fragola for 

an 85 square foot variance for an accessory structure under Sections 

2-01.A.1, 3-02.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 127 Maplewood 

Road, property of Frank & Mary M. Fragola in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6083A.  Mr.O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. LaPorte commented he has a privacy fence all around it so you 

can’t see it.  It is blocked from the road.  I don’t think it is a 

very large variance that he’s asking for. 

 Mr. O’Keefe added that just in terms of where it is, I probably 

would struggle with it if he was going over the sidelines with the 

larger structure.  But the larger structure is not going over the 
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sidelines.  It’s set on an existing patio.  It is  in harmony with the 

neighborhood. For those reasons, I would not oppose it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6084A, Application of 18Fore18 Inc. d/b/a Hawks’ 

landing Country Club for special exception approval to modify the 

previous approval allowing outdoor entertainment under Sections 3-

01.31, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 201 Pattownwood Drive, 

property of 18Fore18 Group LLC in an R-880 zone. 

 Let the record show Commissioner LaPorte will be recusing himself 

and Alternate Commissioner Pugliese will be sitting in his stead. 

 (Left the dais) 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6084A with 

conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 - Dinner music be defined as acoustical music and/or small 

bands, usually one or two pieces with minor amplification where the 

volume will not be noticeable outside the parking area or to any home 

in the area. 

 - That the dinner music be limited to the season beginning 

April 1
st
 and ending on November 15

th
.   

 - No music be played after 10:00 pm.   

 - The dinner music be played on the deck or the patio. 

 With respect to band music: 

 -  Band music would be bands with three or more pieces with 

one half amplification.   

 - The band is to be located on the pavilion.   

 - Season limitations would be ten events per year occurring 

only on Wednesday, Friday or Saturday.   

 - The time limitation would be 10:00 pm at night.   

 - There would be no band pieces until 2015.   

 - And, as a condition precedent soundproofing will be added 

to the back and two sides of the outdoor pavilion.  Soundproofing will 

be to absorb and redirect music away from the street. 

 - There will be no DJs either for dinner music or band music. 
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 - Emails will be sent to the neighbors outlining the band 

schedule at least one week in advance. 

 - The approval shall be valid to the day following our July 

meeting. 

 Mr. Wysong seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated that basically what we are doing is giving the 

applicant an opportunity to demonstrate that this will work in a 

residential zone.  We are requiring the applicant to come back in July 

so that we can reassess as to whether or not it does work. 

 Mr. Wysong added it strikes him that the applicant is, at least 

in his presentations, demonstrated a willingness to be a good neighbor 

and being a good neighbor to 40 or 50 or 60 neighbors could be 

problematic just on the face of  it.  But he has presented a number of 

letters and petitions in support of his action. 

 Counter to that we have a petition that was presented as “We the 

undersigned have concerns about the business practices at Hawks 

Landing”.  By a sheer coincidence, one of those who have signed the 

concerns about business practices also submitted a letter in support 

of. 

 If you read into the letter in support of, their concern had to 

do with garbage pickup and not entertainment, noise or odd hours for 

pavilion activity. 

 So, on one side of the pros, generally in the eleven letters that 

I briefly scanned, deal with good neighbor policy, value to the 

neighborhood, the golf course, music, entertainment.  The positive 

things about the issue at hand. 

 And, on the negative we have business concerns that I think were 

vocalized as increased traffic.  Obviously, garbage pickup.  And, I 

don’t know what else. 

 I only bring that up because on face value they’re not quite 

parallel and I would submit that the commissioners here should bear 

that in mind when making their decision.  

 Mr. Pugliese said his concern was mostly about the general volume 

of the music to the neighborhood.  I know we talked about small bands, 

large bands and acoustical stuff, but for me it came down to if it 

bothers the neighbors at all. 
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 I think the note about the volume will not be noticeable outside 

of the parking lot or any areas or to the homes in the area is 

significant in my eye.    

 I think that the fact that we’re coming back in July to talk 

about this again is good. It gives the applicant a chance o show good 

faith and to perform as intended. 

 Mr. O’Keefe agreed with Commissioner Wysong.  I think the 

applicant has made efforts to comply.  And, I am mindful that this is 

music and it is in a residential zone.  But one of the purposes of a 

variance is to deal with extraordinary situations and this golf course 

is really unique in that there aren’t a lot of golf courses.  And, 

where there are golf courses, they are generally in residential zones, 

by definition.  I have not seen a golf course in an industrial zone. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6085A, Application of Reverse Solutions LLC for a 

1,376 square foot variance for an ancillary retail store in an 

industrial zone where 2,600 square feet is allowed under Sections 5-

00.10 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 74 Spring Street, property of 

74 Spring Street LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Let the record show that the Chair reseated Commissioner LaPorte. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6085A.  Mr. Gworek seconded 

as did Mr. LaPorte. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said as the applicant pointed out, the variance 

request is a diminimus request.  It’s 1300 sf in relation to a 

building that is well over 100,000 sf.  It’s really less than 1 

percent. 

 Mr. Wysong looked at the aspect o retail space and the required 

parking. I was not there to count the spaces, and I should have, but 

the spaces for the retail they are asking is 19 and a fraction spaces.  

My mental picture of the parking lot is that there is more than enough 

spaces in front of the building to fulfill the minimum parking 

requirement. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

A. APPEAL #6080A, Application of John St. Pierre for a 5’ side 

yard setback variance & 15’ rear yard setback variance to allow 

construction of a new storage building under Sections  7A-00 & 15-04 

of the Zoning Regulations, 1248 Queen Street, property of Saints 

Realty LLC in a B zone. 

Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve Appeal 6080A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

Mr. O’Keefe pointed out while we are giving a variance; it is 

really taking a larger encroachment and has made it a smaller 

encroachment.  It’s in the corner of the property.  It’s not really 

visible from the street. It won’t bother the neighbors and it is 

compatible with the use of the building. 

Mr. Wysong added the applicant was very responsive in coming up 

with an adequate drawing --- actually an architectural looking drawing 

as opposed to a quick sketch.  That is a positive. 

Motion passed 5 to 0 o a roll call vote. 
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B. APPEAL #6081A, Application of Lori Ann Lynch for a 37’ 

front yard setback variance to construct an outdoor dining patio under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden 

Waterbury Tpke., property of Ina &Louis Perillo III Trustees in a B 

zone. 

Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6081A.   

Discussion about stipulations.    

Mr. LaPorte withdrew his motion as there was no second. 

The Chair said he would like to have a motion with stipulations 

on the patio that we have planters in front in support of and approved 

by the building department because I don’t necessarily just like a 

pole sticking there.  You have a major highway and I don’t want a car 

trying to go in front of the patio.  This way, if we put planters, 

number one it blocks the patio from the main road and it protects cars 

from going thru.  I someone would make a motion with those 

stipulations, that’s fine with me.  

And, then we’ll take the next one with the patio. 

Mr. O’Keefe stated that for discussion purposes, I will make a 

motion to approve #6081A with conditions. 

Conditions: 

- The patio not extend more than 18’ from the building. 

- There be safeguards put in place along the side and front 

of the patio which would include planters and other construction 

measures approved by the town. 

- There be no vehicular traffic that would be able to travel 

between the street and the patio. 

Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

Mr. LaPorte said his concern was the safety issue and I believe 

they’ve covered that by blocking the front of the deck. 

Mr. O’Keefe commented his concern was also safety and I don’t 

think my concern has been addressed.  The patio would be 6’ from the 

property line and it comes up almost to the building line and extends 

probably 34’ in front of the building.   
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There is room in the back of the building to put a deck if the 

applicant chose to put a deck there but the applicant is not choosing 

to put a deck there.   

I think with the state highway with no traffic control signals in 

front of the building I have safety concerns. 

Mr. Wysong said he has had concerns about it.  Commissioner 

O’Keefe probably characterizes it more as safety than I thought of at 

the time two weeks ago.   

As I think about it now, I am not wildly enthusiastic about 

approving a deck in the front.   

As far as property line, closeness to the property, the side of 

the building is right on the property line and the back of the 

building is 10’ away from the property line.  The front of the 

building and the deck will be two or three feet away from the property 

line. So it is kind of a, if you’re having a variance, it is going to 

be a variance in the front or in the back or on the side or wherever 

at which point it becomes kind of moot in my mind.   

The owner has chosen to put it in the front and I think there are 

some valid reasons from an access and control of activity on the deck, 

an issue that I had not thought about thoroughly when I suggested a 

rear deck location.   

The applicant appears to have thought it through in the 

intervening two weeks from our last meeting.  So I am probably 

inclined to support it and would leave the stipulation for building 

approval to take care of the safety issues either with particularly 

strong bollards or fencing or landscaping or whatever the building 

department sees is necessary to insure that the deck is a safe deck 

for the patrons. 

Motion passes 4 to 1 with Mr. O’Keefe opposed. 
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C. APPEAL #6082A, Application of Lori Ann Lynch for a special 

exception approval to allow liquor to be served on an outdoor patio 

under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 o the Zoning Regulations, 1169 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of Ina &Louis Perillo III Trustees 

in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve 6082A with conditions. 

 Conditions: 

 - The hours of operation be limited to 12:00 midnight. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages be served in glass, cups and not in 

the original containers. 

 - There be no music or entertainment. 

 - No amplification or loudspeakers outdoors. 

 - Approval good for one year, renewed annually. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr.   Wysong asked if there was an area where you could have 

outdoor music.   

 Mr. O’Keefe said there was no request for it.   

 The Chair said he could come back if he wants it and talk to us. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 D. APPEAL #6073A, Application of Michael J. Montana for 

special exception approval to expand the patio at an existing café 

under Section 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 129 Center Street, 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III Trustees in a CB zone. 

 Continued to the next meeting. 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS /  NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee noted there are a couple of new applications 

received. 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 9:03 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

     Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


